
Cury Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 14 March 2018 at 7.30pm at Cury Methodist Chapel, Cury
Councillors Present

A Boaden
(Chairman) 


K Lightfoot

B Lugg

Miss P Oates



S Sugrue

R Wright

Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand and three members of the public were also present at the meeting.

1.
Apologies

Councillor R Curnow submitted his apologies to the meeting.
2.
Declarations of Interest 

None.
3.
Chairman’s Comments

None.
4.
Minutes 
Following the circulation of the minutes, it was proposed by Councillor Miss P Oates, seconded by Councillor K Lightfoot and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 12 February 2018 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
5.
Matters arising from the above approved minutes

None.
6.
Reports

(a)
Report from Cury School

The Clerk read the report to the meeting.  The recently appointed Head Teacher was keen to come along to a future meeting of the Parish Council.
(b)
Report from Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand
Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand advised the meeting that he had recently attended various meetings of Cornwall Council, including the budget setting meetings.  

The Council had agreed to make further cuts to services following a significant cut in the funding received from Central Government.  In 2009, £404 million was given to Cornwall Council.  By 2018, that figure had reduced to £59 million.  The Council was started a Fairer Funding for Cornwall campaign which sought to regularise the amount of funding given to local authorities.  Cornwall Council received £500 per pupil less than the top 10 highest paid authorities which had a direct impact on the education received by children in Cornwall.
Councillor R Wright asked how the six Conservative MP’s were reacting to the budgets being given to Cornwall Council following the cuts.  It was thought that they were in agreement with the devolution package which was originally agreed to allow Cornwall Council to make more decisions locally.  It was noted that Cornwall would be able to retain the business rates generated in the County in due course.

There was funding available for businesses in the West of Cornwall via the LEADER Project run by Local Action Cornwall.  The Clerk had the details if anyone wished to find out more.

The Chairman thanked Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand for attending the meeting and for his ongoing support.

(c)
Helston and South Kerrier Community Network Panel

The meeting of the Community Network Panel which was due to be held on Wednesday 7 February 2018 was postponed due to the bad weather.  No new date had been agreed.  Cornwall Councillor J Rand urged members of the meeting to contact Maxine Hardy, Community Network Manager, between meetings if any issues arose.

The issue of speeding arose and it was felt that due to a lack of police officers, it was unlikely that offenders would be caught.  The issue required more than just Cury Parish Council to create a change in policing in Cornwall; it needed to be a countywide movement.  Cornwall Councillor J Rand advised that Cornwall Council had written to the Police and Crime Commissioner stating concerns over the recent precept increase and the apparent lack of visible policing in Cornwall.  Councillor R Wright was keen to learn how much per head of population it cost to run policing in Cornwall, compared to Devon.

7. 
Planning Matters

(a)
Planning Applications
PA18/00754 - Mr E Middleton - Nanplough Farm Guest House, White Cross - Conversion of stone barn to form 1 bedroom dwelling
The Applicant attended the meeting and was willing to ask any questions.  It was felt that this application would not have a detrimental effect on any neighbouring properties.
It was proposed by the Councillor R Wright, seconded by Councillor B Lugg and RESOLVED to support the application.

(b)
Planning Decisions

PA17/12218 - Mr R Nathan -  Post Office Cury Cross Lanes - Proposed part change of use to include takeaway from existing restaurant and installation of extract system - Approved
(c) 
Planning Correspondence
It was noted that the caravan was still located on the land adjacent to Corantyn Cottage.  The Caravan moved on to the Site in March 2016, when it had valid permission from an earlier planning application (which expired on 10 March 2018).  Over a year went by and no building work took place.  The owner submitted a new Planning Application, PA17/04805 on 19 May 2017, for a different dwelling and withdrew it on 2 August 2017 due to concerns raised over the scale and design by the Parish Council and Planning Officer.  Cornwall Councillor J Rand was asked to take the issue up with the Planning Enforcement Team and to request that the caravan be removed.

8. 
Parish Matters

(a) 
Playing Field
A site meeting had been held on Saturday with the Chairman, Councillor B Lugg and the Clerk in attendance.  The Clerk had circulated a report containing the findings of the meeting.  It was felt that the overall condition of the equipment was good.  Nothing required replacing, although there was space for two small pieces of play equipment on the existing rubber matting.  It was agreed to pass the project over the Cury Community Amenity Committee to take forward, but to await the annual RoSPA report before commencing any work.
Mr Paul Parfitt, representing Porthleven Ladies Football Club, attended the meeting and thanked the Parish Council for allowing the use of the football pitch for them to play a match on.  He was hoping to make it a more formal arrangement to allow the team to practice on the pitch and to play occasional games.  They were willing to pay per session in return for a set of keys for the changing rooms.  They were also happy to undertake minor works to the changing rooms and dug outs.  Training sessions took place on Monday’s and Thursday’s with matches on Sunday afternoons.  The Chairman stated that the Parish Council were unable to charge for the use of the playing field, but that the electric bill for the changing rooms had previously been paid by the Cury Football Club.  The Parish Council were happy for maintenance work to take place and for the electric bill to be paid in exchange for the use of the football pitch by Porthleven Ladies Football Club.  The Clerk would liaise with Mr Parfitt and arrange to have a set of keys cut. Mr Parfitt agreed to arrange for the cutting up on the old goal posts for removal by the Chairman following a quote of £70 plus VAT to remove them by the scrap man.

(b)
Highways
Following the recent cold weather and snow fall, the Clerk had been asked to make contact with Cornwall Council to ask for Cury to be added to the gritting map due to its location on the bus route to the Lizard and Helston.  The Clerk was also asked to write formally to Cornwall Council, Mullion Parish Council, Grade Ruan Parish Council, Landewednack Parish Council an Helston Town Council to request that the road from the Mainlay junction on the A3083, via Cury to Mullion Fire Station was added to the gritting map.  The gritting of the Cury roads was essential to the continuity of the bus route onto the Lizard and back towards Helston.
It was noted that a road traffic accident happened at Nantithet bridge last Saturday.  Highways would attend the site to clean the debris.

Temporary traffic lights had caused significant problems in the village due to malfunctioning and being stuck on red.  These issues had been reported to Cornwall Council.

The Clerk had been contacted by a member of the public who had raised concerns over the tree adjacent to Gilly Cottage overhanging the road.  It was forcing larger vehicles over the white line on the bend and into the lane used by the oncoming traffic. She had passed the complaint onto Highways, who had contacted the owner of the house requesting that the tree be cut back.

(c)
Public Rights of Way 
Councillor Miss P Oates advised the meeting that there was a large hawthorn causing visibility issues when leaving footpath 3 at Pentreath.  The Chairman offered to have a look at the problem and trim it back if necessary.
(d) 
Public Open Spaces
Last week, the Chairman, Councillor Lugg and the Clerk surveyed the cemetery following concerns over the large tree located to the left hand side of the cemetery on the allotment boundary.  Due to the proximity of the tree to the graves, the four plots surrounding the tree were not going to be used due to concerns over the location of the roots.  The Clerk would contact Mr and Mrs Trounson to check that they were happy with their pre-purchased plot which was also located fairly close to the tree.  She would also instruct a Tree Surgeon to trim the tree.
One of the headstones (Thomas) on the older side of the cemetery was leaning to one side.  As there was no known family in the parish, the Clerk would contact the Stone Mason and ask for the headstone to be removed and laid flat on the grave.
It was also noted that the cemetery gates required painting.
(e)
Emergency Plan

It was agreed that the next Volunteers’ meeting would be held on Friday 22 June 2018 at 7pm in Cury Village Hall.  Arthur Roberts would be invited to attend and provide a talk on the Coverack flooding.
In relation to the recent snow fall, the Clerk as asked to contact Cornwall Council and to find out what the legalities were for ‘locals’ pulling cars up and down hills and farmers clearing snow from the roads which hadn’t been gritted.

(f)
Projects for funding in the Village
To refurbish the playing field and play equipment.
Additional street lighting in the village was also suggested.  This had been met by resistance from some residents when last mentioned and it was thought unlikely that Cornwall Council would fund more street lights.

(g)
Speed Limits
There was nothing new to report.  Councillor S Sugrue was urged to make progress between meetings.
9.
Local Maintenance Partnership 2018
Cornwall Council had offered to pay the Parish Council £564.52 to undertake the cutting of the Public Rights of Way for 2018.  It was proposed by Councillor Miss P Oates, seconded by Councillors K Lightfoot and RESOLVED to accept Cornwall Council’s offer.
10.
Precept Demand 2018/19

The Clerk had previously circulated the budget figures relating to setting the Precept Demand for 2018/19.  The Parish Council was in a sound financial position, and had spent some of the savings on projects to improve the village.

It was the proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to increase the Precept Demand by 3% to £8,188.50.  This represented a £0.15 increase in annual costs to £48.63 to a Band D property.  
11.
Financial Matters 
(a) 

To receive and approve the financial report for the previous two months

It was proposed by Councillor S Sugrue, seconded by Councillor B Lugg and RESOLVED to accept the Financial Report.  The Chairman signed the Report.

(b)
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for grant funding 

A request was received from Cruse Bereavement Care.  It was agreed to not support the organisation at the current time.
(c)
Other matters

None.
12.
Correspondence

None.
13.
Matters for the next Parish Council Meeting – Wednesday 09 May 2018
None.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.13pm.
Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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